WHISSONSETT ANNUAL PARISH MEETING

Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting held on Monday 13th May 2024 at 7.15pm in
the Village Hall.

Present: Clir Sally Dye (Chair) and seven members of the public.

1. Welcome and apologies for absence.

The Chairman welcomed everyone to the meeting. Apologies were received from
District Clir Robin Hunter-Clarke and County Clir Mark Kiddle-Morris.

The Chairman said that reports from local organisations will be available with the
minutes of the meeting on the Council website.

2. To approve the minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting held on 19t April
2023.

The minutes of the meeting held on 19" April 2023 were accepted as a true record of
the meeting. The Chairman duly signed the minutes.

3. Meet your councillors - an opportunity for residents to express their views
on matters of interest or concern relating to the village and to suggest
ideas for the future.

A member of the public raised the issue of speeding in the village and queried if it
would be possible to have a 20mph speed limit.

The Chairman said that this had been considered previously and Whissonsett does

not meet the criteria set out in the Norfolk Speed Management Strategy, however,
the Parish Council will revisit the document to see if anything has changed.

Parking at the Village Hall was raised and it was noted that the Village Hall
Committee hoped to have resolved the recent issues.

There were no other matters raised.

4. To confirm the date of the next annual parish meeting — Monday 10" May
2025.

The date of the 2025 meeting was noted and the Chairman closed the meeting at
7.32pm.

Signed: Date:

Whissonsett Annual Parish Meeting
Monday 13" May 2024



ANNUAL REPORT TO WHISSONSETT PARISH COUNCIL MAY 2024
ST MARY’S CHURCH, WHISSONSETT

Work of the church during 2023

Incumbent: The Revd Robin Stapleford
Committee Members:

Vice Chairman/

Fabric Officer/H & S Mr George Rutter
Treasurer/Secretary Mrs Susanne Rutter
H&S Mrs Caroline Wilson

Mrs Jean Hart
Mrs Ann Seaman
Mr Mike Travis

Mrs Hilary Weston

Electoral Roll 2023: 31

Secretary’s Report

During the past year there were two weddings, one christening and sadly four
funerals/internments/ memorial services.

There was an average attendance at Sunday services of 21. This is a slight increase
on 2022 — amazing in view of the building work.

Whissonsett Parochial Church Council complied with the House of Bishops’ guidance
on safeguarding according to the Safeguarding and Clergy Discipline Measure of
2016.

During the year the Rev Roger Massingberd-Mundy “retired” for the second time. A
collection was made and card and gifts were given to Roger and our sincere thanks
for all his support over several years.

Treasurer's Report

Income & Expenditure Account

The Income and Expenditure Account showed a surplus of £2,412.06 @ 31 December
2023, against a deficit of £578.68 in 2022. However, £1,734.51 of the balance relates
to the remaining Project money, £1,625.65 of which is due to the Contractor once the
snagging problems have been signed off by the Architect. This leaves an unrestricted
surplus for the year in the current Account of £677.55 and a balance to be transferred
to the Fabric Fund of £108.86.

Income was up to £93,982 against £13,533 in 2023. This was due to the income
received for the Kitchen/toilet project.

Fund raising in 2023 amounted to £1,449 against £1,013 in 2022.



Sales of cards was down on the 2022 figure due to the building work. No items were
able to be on sale from May - September because of the dust.

A total of £5,130 was paid to the Benefice. Thie represented approx. 50% of the
requested amount — a decision taken by the PCC during the year to reflect the fact
that Rev Robin was only able to spend 50% of his time in the Upper Wensum Benefice.

A total of £885 was spent on general maintenance — 2 new gas heaters were
purchased at a total cost of £199, and the 5-year electrical check was completed. This
was bought forward slightly to coincide with the completion of the new electrical work
carried out as part of the kitchen/toilet project.

Donations of £308 included £135 were sent to the Bishop’s Fund. This was 50% of the
collection received on 15 October when the Bishop of Norwich attended Whissonsett
to bless the new facilities. The money was sent to a Gaza hospital. It was encouraging
to have a visit from the Bishop of Norwich. Over 60 people attended the service lead
by Bishop Graham.

Fabric Fund

The balance in the Fabric Fund stood @ 31 December 2023 at £3,647.77 which
includes £837.90 Bell Fund.

Toilet/Kitchen Project

An additional Income and Expenditure Account has been added to the Accounts and
formed part of the Inspection carried out by the auditor. This covers the total cost of
the project and the income spread over four years. This includes £2,020 to BM
Cleaning for cleaning all the tiles in the church. They will return to apply another coat
of cleaner at no further charge later in the Spring. The deficit of £347.85 was met from
the Fabric Fund.

Fabric Report

2023 saw the completion of the long-awaited toilet and kitchen facilities in the church.
Phoenix Build finally completed in September. In accordance with usual practice the
final invoice will not be paid until April 2024 to facilitate the repair of any “snagging”
which becomes necessary. The Architect will sign off the project at this point.

This project was only completed due to the hard work of a number of people — Ruth
Blackman, Architect, Phoenix Build, main contractor and various members of the PCC.
Our thanks go to all of them.

During the year a statute of Our Lady of Walsingham with the Christ Child was
presented to the church. This is now in situ in the prayer corner, together with details
of the new Pilgrimage Camino Walk from London Bridge to Walsingham.

General
The PCC would like to thank the dedicated band of helpers who work so hard

throughout the year keeping the church looking so clean and beautifully decorated
with flowers.



Rev Robin Stapleford continued to be seconded to the Hindringham group of parishes
in addition to his continued work in the Upper Wensum Benefice. This meant that he
was available for only one Sunday service each month. The PCC is very grateful to
Revd Nicholas Varnon and Rev Dennis Ackroyd for their dedication in taking services
throughout the year. Without their help it would not be possible to hold the three
services each month which is the aim of the PCC.

A variety of maintenance work was carried out — cutting back undergrowth where
necessary and general clearance of leaves keeping downpipes and drains clear.

The Churchyard and Camping Land have been kept tidy by Chris and Peter of

FT Grounds Maintenance for which we are very grateful and many thanks to
Whissonsett Parish Council for their continued support towards this very important
maintenance.

Sue Rutter George Rutter
Secretary/Treasurer Fabric Officer
03.05.24



The Whissonsett Hundred Club 2024

The Hundred Club year is November 1% to October 31 so we are now in our 7th
month. | delivered invitations to almost every house in the village and included
outlying properties.

We began the year with 126 members and we now have 128 which is the best we
have had for some time. The prizes each month are the same £20, £15, £10 and £5
and this year we were able to pay a bonus at Christmas of £210 divided into six
prizes.

The club is registered with the Small Society Lottery at Breckland and is run to
support the village hall. The 2023/24 year will raise over £690 for the hall.

I would like to thank Dawn Rangeley for checking the account so accurately and | will
continue to keep the records for the 100 Club and continue to draw the numbers
each month, correctly witnessed by Trevor and Bridget Francis.

CDW May 10t 2024



Whissonsett Village Hall

Whissonsett Village Hall AGM 7" May 2024

Chairmans Report

Present
Mark Nolan  Chairperson
Sue Burns Secretary

Sally Codling  Treasure

Apologies

Minutes of the AGM Held on the 5 April 2023

The minutes were Agreed as being a true Record of account and signed by the
Chairman.

Main Report

At the last AGM It was suggested that we should start doing some fundraising
in order to

To continue the hard work carried of the previous Committee and their
volunteers.

We started off with some Car washing & Boot sale, The Coffee and tea morning
proceeds which is generally split between the church and Village Hall was all
gifted to the Village Hall for a period of time and gratefully accepted.

However we were all delighted when we received A Grant from the national
lottery to the sum of £10,000 This really did start the Ball rolling. But we did
not stop there the Volunteers put on a number of events throughout the year
which raised even more money. To Note, the Jazz Evening which did raised a
huge amount of money but more importantly it is part of the reason why we



have a Village Hall. We Have also received donations and Payments from other
sources, Parish Council,

Hire of Chair to Stangrooms. Too Name a few

Sadly; the Farmers Market did not stand the test of time. But we do still have

on occasion a food van.

| Am sure you are aware, we do now have a new Boiler which enabled us to get
through the winter without any problems,

We still have some monies left over this for work to the Toilets and entrance
hall; in additions to this we have started to have the Curtains refurbished with
one pair having been replaced already.

Looking Forward ; | think we should try more fundraising events but as always
volunteers would be needed.

That said we are in a better place than this time last Year and that is all down
to you so ,thank you.

Events & Activities

Bowles Club

Yoga

Gardening Club

Tea & Coffee mornings
Bingo

Quiz Night

Yard Sale

All Of this helps to keep the Village Hall Running.

Note to all;

We are storing some Church equipment ( Tents and games in the Hall
Container)

At 1%t Glance it may look like a lot of old rubbish but some of this has been
made by Villagers over more than a few decades ago and used year in and year
out. | believe this is exactly what people expect to see ,it could have even been
made by their Great grand Dad, this is part of the history of the village.



These were generally used for the Village Fete Which has been absent in the
Village in last few years

I am sure there are a number of reasons for this but think it might be nice idea
if it were to be

resurrect for next year, perhaps run jointly between the Church and Village
Hall.

This would require a lot of volunteers and hopefully make things more
inclusive for everyone

Concerned. | Think Caroline Hinted at this at the last meeting.

On to Maintenance

Maintenance

No Major issues to report

A small issue with to floor which is now resolved

Some Parking issues This will always be ongoing

The Gutters will require cleaning out before next winter

Finish Off

e |astly I would like to say thank you to Sally & Sue who do not trust me to
do any
Of the important stuff like paying the Bills on time.

e Thank you to Ellen for keeping the Hall clean and tidy.

e Thank you to all the Volunteers who helped in raising money cleaning up
washing up.



Mark Nolan
Chairman



Norfollk County Council Annual Report 2023/24

—
o 97.4% of highways inspections completed within timescale

s 96.8% of ‘Priority A’ defects {classified as dangemus/emergency) were fixed
within the Transport Asset Management Plan timescales

e 95% Customer satisfaction (with Council Services)

e 96% of Looked after Children with an up-to-date personal Education Plan

» Completedover 90,000 Adult Social Care Assessments for over 26,000 pecp%‘e-\
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Council agrees £528m budget.

Councillors have backed a budget that "delivers for Norfolk”, in the face of major
challenges facing local government. Deputy council leader Councillor Andrew
Jamieson, cabinet member for finance, told today's full council meeting that the
budget would deliver for Norfolk. This is despite major cost and demand pressures
facing all councils.

He said: "Our priorities are stable and sustainable finances, well delivered public
services, economic growth and protecting and enhancing Norfolk's heritage and
environment." Clir Jamieson said it was a budget for the future, with an additional
£60m for adult social services and £35m extra for children’s services, and savings
from transforming how the council operates. Clir Jamieson pledged to continue to
lobby the next Government for multi-year settlements, fair funding and reform of
adult social care funding.

County Council leader, Councillor Kay Mason Billig, said the council would continue
to be ambitious for Norfolk and had achieved many successes - against a tough
economic backdrop. She said: "We know that our residents will be concerned about
the decisions we make and how that may affect them. This year's budget has been
one of the toughest to determine but we have a statutory duty to provide a balanced
position, and that is what we are presenting to you."

The key headlines from the budget agreed today are:

. £122m of investment to meet demand and cost pressures next year -
including £34.6m for inflation, £38m for legislative requirements, £39.7m for
demand and demographic issues and £9.6m for policy decisions.

. £41.5m of new savings, including £9.6m from transforming how the council
operates.

o A proposed 4.99% increase in the County Council's share of Council Tax, in
line with the Government's capping level (2.99% for general Council Tax and
20 for adult social care). This would increase the Council's share of band D
bills to £1,672.11. A 4.99% rise would generate £24.9m.

« A small number of the budget proposals have been identified as requiring
consultation, as they may relate to a policy or service change. Cabinet will
+ake decisions on these proposals in the summer, after considering the
consultation results.

Councillors accept £600 million devolution deal.

County councillors have voted to accept a county deal devolution agreement with the
Government. to transfer significant funding and powers to Norfolk.



Government funding will start cransferring to Norfolk next surnmer, if councillors vote
in July 2024 to stage the first election for a leaderin May 2025. The deal will mean that
decisions can be taken in Norfolk, for Norfolk.

The full council agreed the following recommendations:

Council:

« Recognises the work carried out during 2023 to consult with the public,
inform Members and prepare plans in relation to the ‘in-principle’ County
Deal brought to Coungcil in January this year.

o Commends the work undertaken by the Leader and Officers to secure
additional benefits for the Norfolk County Deal and resolves that the Deal
should be accepted.

. Agreesthatthe election for the Directly Elected Leader should be held
alongside the county council elections in May 2025 to enable the widest
possible engagement with the electorate.

. Agreesthatthe resolution adopting the new governance arrangements
should be brought to the Full Council meeting on 23 July 2024 to facilitate
that election date.

For further details go 10 www.mﬁ@%k.gmj.uk!m%’f@%ks@umydeaﬁ.

Background - what would a county deal mean?

Norfolk faces a major opportunity to gain new powers and funding from the
Government, through an agreement called the County Deal. We could make more
decisions in Norfolk, for Norfolk and secure investment of more than £600m over 30
years. If councillors agree the in-principal deal, it will enable us to investin areas such
as transport, skills and job opportunities, housing and regeneration, tailored to the

needs of local people.

A County Deal would mean:

. Having a Council Leader who is directly elected by the public, enabling
Norfolk's voice to be heard by the Government.

o Targeting funding and resources to Norfolk's own priorities.

. Unlocking housing and employment sites.

o Investing in the skills we need and attracting and retaining key businesses.

Opening the door to more - further powers and funding in future



Norfolk County Council provided extra support to households
this winter.

Earlier this year, Norfolk County Council announced it would receive further funding
from the Department for Work and Pensions (DWP) to run the Household Support

Eund until 31 March 2024. The Chancellor of the Exchequer announced in the Budget
that this funding would be extended by a further six months.

The council has received £13.4m from central government and adding an additional
£400,000 to make the total programme of support worth £13.8m. It is working closely
with district, borough, and city councils, public sector partners to identify and
implement arange of support measures to meet the needs of vulnerable households.

Norfolk's roads and footpaths to be fixed as part of £4.51m
funding.

Thirty-four roads and 20 footpaths across the County will be repaired by Norfolk
County Council during this coming year as part of Government funding. Roads
from Great Yarmouth to King’s Lynn, from Hunstanton to Thetford and many in
petween the entire County will receive reclamite spray or resurfacing along with
footpath construction to ensure Norfolk’s infrastructure can best help people to
get to work, travel to services and access Norfolk’s natural and cultural assets

through effective highways maintenance.

Twenty-seven brand new gritters joined Norfolk’s fleet

Twenty-seven brand new gritters took to the roads for the first time later this winter
in a £3,238,000 boost to the annual push to help keep Norfolk moving safely during
the winter months.

Norfolk's fleet of 58 winter vehicles treat 2,200 miles of roads on each full 3-hour
gritting run. All A and B-class roads and some C-class roads are treated with a focus
on commuter and major bus routes and as far as is possible one route into all villages.
The A11 and A47 are gritted by National Highways.

In addition to the 49 gritting routes, several pedestrian areas and main pavements
are treated in the centre of Norwich, Great Yarmouth and King's Lynn, and more than

2000 grit bins are available around the county for people to use on roads, pavements
and cycle paths.

Find more information via W&ﬁ@%’?@ﬁ@g@%ﬁ%ﬁiﬁimes’



Norfolk flood protection took centre stage in Westminster.

The threat posed by flooding and coastal erosion in Norfolk has been laid out starkly
for MPs as Norfolk County Council has taken their case for change to the heart of
Westminster. A delegation from Norfolk, led by Norfolk County Council Leader Clir
Kay Mason Billig and the Chair of the Norfolk Strategic Flood Alliance (NSFA), Henry
Cator, met with MPs, on the 71st anniversary of the 1953 North Sea Flood, t© explain
the risks Norfolk faces and how those risks could be addressed.

As demonstrated over this winter, our county faces regular risks of flooding, with
Norfolk ranked tenth most at risk of surface water flooding out of 149 local authority
areas. In addition, the county's position on the North Sea exposes it to tidal threats
as well as significant coastal erosion: without action, it's estimated that in North
Norfolk alone approximately 1,030 residential and commercial properties could be
lost to erosion by 2100. That number could be up to 10,000 in all of Norfolk.

These risks threaten both Norfolk residents and the contribution Norfolk makes to
the wider country, as home to 549% of the offshore wind generation capacity in the UK
and a major producer of food.

in a presentation delivered in Portcullis House, part of the Parliamentary Estate in
Westminster, Norfolk's delegation made the case for MPs to!

+ Push for legislative permission to build reservoirs designed to capture excess
water in times of flood, for use in times of drought.

o Advocate for Property Flood Protection measures to be granted directly to
the Lead Local Flood Authority (LLFA) for faster allocation for those who need
it.

» Reduce bureaucracy by granting greater autonomy in funding allocation for
surface water flood mitigation schemes.

. Combine enforcement and maintenance pOWers and responsibilities for

LLFA's.
o Supportthe creation of a dedicated Minister for the Coast.

£4 million boost for Highway parish Partnership Schemes

schemes totalling over £1m will be distributed across Norfolk to deliver the wants
and needs of local parishes and residents as part of the Highway Parish Partnership.

The Parish Partnership scheme began in September 2011, when Parish and Town

Councils were invited to cubmit bids for local highway improvements, with the County
Council funding up to 50% of bid costs. The key benefits of the scheme are that it:

. Delivers local priorities identified by local people.



« Draws in additional funding for smail scale highway improvements, enabling us to
collectively deliver more schemes.

« Gives local communities an opportunity to directly influence the improvements in
their local area. The programme continues to be well received by Parish/Town

Councils, Local Members, and communities. Information about the number of bids
received through the scheme over the past twelve years demonstrates thereis a good
spread across Norfolk.

A County Council contribution £467,884 and a Safety Camera Partnership
contribution of £43,760 along with funding from Town and Parish Councils, will
enable a programme of local works totalling £1,040,586 to be delivered.

For information on current schemes and if there are Parish Councils who wish to
apply for future schemes then contact your County Councillor in the first instance.
For further information please see https://www.norfolk.gov.uk/parishpartnerships

24/7 free travel to all disabled bus pass holders in Norfolk

From 1 February 2024 all Norfolk residents who hold a disabled concessionary travel
pass will be eligible for free bus travel 24 hours a day, seven days a week when
travelling within the county.

The decision, which was published today by Norfolk County Council, means that more
than 14,500 people across the county who hold a concessionary bus pass due to
disability, and their eligible companions, will now be able to travel on any bus at any
time free of charge across Norfolk.

Previously concessionary pass holders with a disability were only able to travel for
free on buses off-peak (all day on Saturdays and Sundays but only from 09:30 Monday
to Friday) except for those registered blind or visually impaired.

Offering free travel at all times is over and above the minimum requirement set by
government and is something that a local authority can choose to do but doesn't have
to do. The change was recommended following an updated equality impact
assessment of the scheme which concluded that it is now unfair to offer a
discretionary enhancement to just one group of disabled people (i.e. those who are

blind or visually impaired).

The recommendation agreed by the individual cabinet member was to ‘extend the
concessionary travel discretion of free travel at all times to all eligible disabled
passholders and eligible companions, from 1 February 2024.



The cost of providing this enhancement is estimated at £50,000 which will be funded
by the Council’s ring-fenced public transport budget provided by the Department for
Transport.

Householders can have free DIY waste disposal for small projects.

Norfolk residents have been able to dispose of small amounts of DIY waste at
Norfolk's Recycling Centres free of charge from 31° December following changes
made by Norfolk County Council.

The change applies to small-scale projects carried out by householders on their own
home, allowing them to bring a maximum 100 litres (must fit into 2 X 50!l bags) for
free or one single item (maximum size of 200cm x 70cm x 75cm). Each household is
allowed four free visits with DIY waste every four weeks. Anything beyond this will still
be charged at normal rates.

The change in policy follows Government abolishing charges for the disposal of
limited amounts and types of DIY waste at recycling centres across the UK.

Prior to 31% December, customers with DIY-type construction and demolition waste
will continue to be directed to the ‘Pay as you throw service’ which is available at all
centres.

Traders must continue to pay for DIY waste. For more information
visit www.norfolk.gov.uk/DiYwaste

Climate Strategy was launched at Gressenhall Farm and
Workhouse Museum

Norfolk County Council's Climate Strategy, adopted by Cabinet last May, was launched
at Gressenhall Farm and Workhouse Museum with special guest Kate Strong, world
record holder and endurance cyclist.

The Climate Strategy sets out how the council will work not only to reduce its own
carbon emissions, but to drive down emissions across the county, protect the unique

environment of Norfolk, and to seize the opportunities the moveto a green economy
represents, securing investment and growth for Norfolk.

Key proposals include:

o Supporting active and sustainable transport, including further bus
improvements and electric vehicle charging



o Providing space for nature and developing a nature recovery strategy.

» Retrofitting council buildings to take out gas and oil heating and improve
insulation - and encouraging businesses, residents and other organisations to
do the same.

« Reducing emissions from the council's companies, such as Norse.

» Developing the green economy, with support for green skills, sustainable
tourism and businesses.

o The development of a nature recovery strategy to protect our natural assets
and encourage greater biodiversity.

o Working with the Tyndall Centre for climate change research at the University
of East Anglia, to understand climate change impacts and how Norfolk might
adapt to them.

o Close collaboration between public sector, business, community and
voluntary groups.

Award-winning Adult Learning service rated 'Good' by Ofsted.

Norfolk County Council's Adult Learning has been rated as ‘Good’ following their
latest Ofsted inspection. The inspection report praised the ambition of the service,
which provides community-based and online learning for around 6,000 adults a
year. The service achieved a ‘Good’ rating across all six areas that were inspected,
alongside the overall ‘Good' rating. Inspectors commented that learners are ‘highly
motivated’ and committed to their studies. They praised the number of people who
have a ‘clear plan’ for their future careers and that they want to improve their
economic prospects.

Inspectors highlighted the work with residents of retirement homes who have
increased their confidence, self-care and resilience after completing courses in basic
cookery. They commented how, following the course, learners felt less isolated and
‘excited to prepare and eat their own meals’.

It was also recognised that the service has responded effectively to the growing
demand for English for speakers of other languages (ESOL) courses.

There was praise for the work with Norfolk Fire and Rescue Service apprentices. The

inspectors saw how the course helps them to work safely while learning about the
importance of health and nutrition. The report concluded that the ‘apprenticeship is
well matched to the needs of the fire service.'

This inspection result comes on the back of Norfolk County Council Adult Learning
being named ‘Further or Higher Education Provider of the Year' at this year's Norfolk
Education Awards. This followed national recognition in 2021 where the service was
named adult and community learning provider of the year at the Tes Further
Education Awards.



Norfolk County Council Adult Learning offers a wide range of courses for adults of
all levels and interests. Whether you want to change your career, improve your
skills, or pursue your passion.

Find out more about Adult Learning and browse the course catalogue
at www.norfolk.gov.uk/adultlearning.

Mark Kiddle-Morris.
Member for Necton and Launditch.
Norfolk County Council.



